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MEETING

SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT FORUM
will meet on

MONDAY, 12TH JUNE, 2017

At 3.00 pm

in the

ASCOT AND BRAY - TOWN HALL, 

TO: MEMBERS OF THE SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT FORUM

COUNCILLORS DAVID EVANS (CHAIRMAN), NATASHA AIREY (VICE-CHAIRMAN) 
AND MARION MILLS 
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COUNCILLORS DAVID HILTON, PAUL LION AND ADAM SMITH
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Members of the Press and Public are welcome to attend Part I of this meeting. The agenda is available on the Council’s 
web site at www.rbwm.gov.uk or contact the Panel Administrator Wendy Binmore 01628 796251

Fire Alarm - In the event of the fire alarm sounding or other emergency, please leave the building quickly and calmly 
by the nearest exit.  Do not stop to collect personal belongings and do not use the lifts.  Congregate in the Town Hall 
Car Park, Park Street, Maidenhead (immediately adjacent to the Town Hall) and do not re-enter the building until told 
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may be undertaken by the Council itself, or any person attending the meeting. By entering the meeting room you are 
acknowledging that you may be audio or video recorded and that this recording will be available for public viewing on 
the RBWM website. If you have any questions regarding the council’s policy, please speak to the Democratic 
Services or Legal representative at the meeting.
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AGENDA

PART I
ITEM SUBJECT PAGE 

NO

1.  APOLOGIES

To receive any apologies for absence.
 

2.  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive any Declarations of Interest.
 

5 - 6

3.  MINUTES

To confirm the Part I Minutes of the previous meeting 
 

7 - 12

4.  EARLY YEARS PUPIL PREMIUM ACTION PLAN UPDATE

To receive the above update.
 

Verbal 
Report

5.  SUMMER ACTIVITIES PLAN - EDUCATION AND YOUTH SERVICES

To receive the above update.
 

Verbal 
Report

6.  PUPIL PREMIUM PROJECT UPDATE

To receive the above update
 

Verbal 
Report

7.  SCHOOL INSPECTION RESULTS

To receive the above update.
 

Verbal 
Report
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MEMBERS’ GUIDE TO DECLARING INTERESTS IN MEETINGS  

 
Disclosure at Meetings 
 
If a Member has not disclosed an interest in their Register of Interests, they must make the declaration of 
interest at the beginning of the meeting, or as soon as they are aware that they have a DPI or Prejudicial 
Interest. If a Member has already disclosed the interest in their Register of Interests they are still required to 
disclose this in the meeting if it relates to the matter being discussed.   
 
A member with a DPI or Prejudicial Interest may make representations at the start of the item but must not 
take part in discussion or vote at a meeting. The term ‘discussion’ means a discussion by the members of 
meeting.  In order to avoid any accusations of taking part in the discussion or vote, Members should move to 
the public area or leave the room once they have made any representations.  If the interest declared has not 
been entered on to a Members’ Register of Interests, they must notify the Monitoring Officer in writing within the 
next 28 days following the meeting.  

 
Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (DPIs) (relating to the Member or their partner) include: 
 

 Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit or gain. 

 Any payment or provision of any other financial benefit made in respect of any expenses occurred in 
carrying out member duties or election expenses. 

 Any contract under which goods and services are to be provided/works to be executed which has not been 
fully discharged. 

 Any beneficial interest in land within the area of the relevant authority. 

 Any licence to occupy land in the area of the relevant authority for a month or longer. 

 Any tenancy where the landlord is the relevant authority, and the tenant is a body in which the relevant 
person has a beneficial interest. 

 Any beneficial interest in securities of a body where:  
a) that body has a piece of business or land in the area of the relevant authority, and  
b) either (i) the total nominal value of the securities exceeds £25,000 or one hundredth of the total issued 
share capital of that body or (ii) the total nominal value of the shares of any one class belonging to the 
relevant person exceeds one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that class. 

 
Any Member who is unsure if their interest falls within any of the above legal definitions should seek advice 
from the Monitoring Officer in advance of the meeting. 
 
A Member with a DPI should state in the meeting: ‘I declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in item x 
because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the 
entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Or, if making representations on the item: ‘I declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in item x because xxx. 
As soon as we come to that item, I will make representations, then I will leave the room/ move to the 
public area for the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Prejudicial Interests 
 
Any interest which a reasonable, fair minded and informed member of the public would reasonably believe is so 
significant that it harms or impairs the Member’s ability to judge the public interest in the item, i.e. a Member’s 
decision making is influenced by their interest so that they are not able to impartially consider relevant issues.   
 
A Member with a Prejudicial interest should state in the meeting: ‘I declare a Prejudicial Interest in item x 
because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the 
entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Or, if making representations in the item: ‘I declare a Prejudicial Interest in item x because xxx. As soon as 
we come to that item, I will make representations, then I will leave the room/ move to the public area for 
the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.’ 
 
Personal interests 
 
Any other connection or association which a member of the public may reasonably think may influence a 
Member when making a decision on council matters.  
 

Members with a Personal Interest should state at the meeting: ‘I wish to declare a Personal Interest in item x 
because xxx’. As this is a Personal Interest only, I will take part in the discussion and vote on the 
matter. 5
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SCHOOL IMPROVEMENT FORUM

WEDNESDAY, 8 MARCH 2017

PRESENT: Councillors David Evans (Chairman), Natasha Airey (Vice-Chairman) and 
Marion Mills

Also in attendance: Marjorie Clementson (Furze Platt Infant School), Sheila Singh 
(Furze Platt Infant School), Tricia Opalko (St Edmund Campion).

Officers: Wendy Binmore, Kevin McDaniel and Rita Vasa

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

No apologies for absence were received.

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None.

MINUTES 

UNANUMOUSLY RESOLVED: That the Part I minutes of the meeting held on 7 
November 2016 be approved.

EARLY YEARS GOOD DEVELOPMENT 

Rita Vasa, Senior Adviser (Early Years & Primary) stated that HMI had a conference 
for the south east that was very useful. They were looking at deprivation and had done 
a lot of research and analysis that the Borough was familiar with. Younger children 
learned better when playing with their older siblings while there was a huge gap 
between summer babies and babies born earlier in the year. Often in areas of 
deprivation, pre-schools would attract staff from that environment which presented 
challenges with language and literacy. Lead practitioners identified areas that made a 
great difference to work with schools on.

Adult led practice engaged with children that had difficulties with language or playing 
skills as some children did not know how to play. In terms of what the Borough could 
do, there were several suggestions:

 Attendance – schools responded in different ways. What were schools doing to 
raise attendance? – Early years champions that meet and every champion is 
allocated a number of schools. They will bond with reception teachers and 
share ideas.

 What does good development look like? – there were 17 ELGs with seven 
areas of learning.

 Prime areas of learning development included:
o Personal, Social and Emotional Development
o Physical Development
o Communication and language.

 Specific areas of Learning Development included:
o Literacy
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o Mathematics
o Understanding the World
o Expressive Arts and Design.

 There were three levels of development in each area:
o Emerging but not there yet
o Expected where they have reached their target level
o Exceeded where they have gone beyond their targets.

The youngest children were measured on the most indicators and expectations were 
extremely high. If children missed just one target, they did not obtain a good level of 
development. 

The area children struggled most in was maths and literacy and every learning goal 
had to be moderated. The Early Years Pupil Premium Programme was running and 
The Senior Adviser (Early Years & Primary) was hoping to have fortnightly meetings 
and sessions targeting pupils that received the Pupil Premium in early years for 
writing. Speech and Language Therapy training was being provided for TA’s to upskill 
them. Pupils also had more creativity and outdoor time as children flourished in 
outdoor summer schools. She added that the biggest challenge was engaging 
parents. Most schools carried out a pre-visit at home before the children started 
school; the Senior Adviser (Early Years & Primary) suggested the schools carried out 
more than one visit, the teachers could use their PPA time to carry out any additional 
pre-visits. Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown suggested that some children spend a whole day 
at their next school some two years before moving up to help prevent some children 
dipping in year seven when they started. She recommended three visits in 18 months 
so that children were engaged with the transition process.

PRIMARY SCHOOL "TYPICAL BARRIERS" 

Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown stated she had looked at the types and characteristics of 
learners and why they might be poor learners over five year groups from Early Years 
Foundation Stage up to year four. Barriers in Reception year were different to other 
year groups and provision had to be bespoke. The main focus was to drive children to 
Age Related Expectations (ARE). She added that children that did not qualify for Pupil 
Premium did ten times better at school than those that did qualify.

In Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS), there were three boys, two of which were 
born in the summer and only one of those was predicted to reach a good level of 
development. The other two boys tended to be problematic, Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown 
confirmed that not all schools only had three Pupil Premium children, some schools 
had 35.

Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown explained that she had invited three head teachers to the 
Forum as they had relatively high pupil premium numbers but all of them had different 
views. One barrier to development was poor attendance. 60% of pupil premium 
children had poor attendance well below 90%. There were differences between 
Windsor & Maidenhead and Ascot and due to the three tier system in Windsor, results 
did vary.

Marjorie Clementson, Head Teacher at Furze Platt Infant School provided a handout 
detailing interventions and measures Furze Platt Infants had used to raise pupil 
premium attainment levels. The main key points of the handout included:
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 There were three areas the school considered, they were SEN, Emotional 
needs and English as a second language.

 Seven pupils that fit the pupil premium category had no significant issues and 
did not fall into any of the three categories.

 The head teacher used Maslow’s Hierarchy of School Needs and most children 
were at the stages of belonging (forming relationships, advisory, adult role 
models, friendship groups and peer relationships), and safety (emotional and 
physical safety, clear school/class routines, access to counsellors/nurse, ok to 
take risks).

 The head teacher then provided a breakdown of the hierarchy of school needs 
which explained that cohorts were changing across years.

 The head teacher of Furze Platt Infants recently undertook nurture training in 
Groups in year one and two. The training was fun by a behaviour support 
scheme, was cost effective training and would be run again for TAs.

It was all about bespoke tailoring as each child was an individual. The children that 
received support in the early years faired better later on. Some of the interventions 
used included:

 Nurture groups
 Emotional literacy
 Trialling tools – self esteem assessments, wellbeing assessments, progression 

framework.

Some children may not make academic progress but, would make emotional progress 
which allowed them to progress academically later on.

Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown stated she had been working with head teachers to get 
maidenhead schools together to form a pupil premium group. She added that one 
particular problem area was writing and that was across all schools. She had been 
looking at summer schools which would provide writing classes in the morning and 
activities such as dance, arts and crafts in the afternoon. It could help children learn in 
a different environment to what they were used to.

Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown confirmed that Gloucester and Lewisham councils did very 
well with pupil premium children but, the Royal Borough was unique as there were 
very few pupil premium children in the Borough and so that attracted less funding. 
Kevin McDaniel, Director of Children's Services said local authorities like the Royal 
Borough, had been described as doing well in general with minority of children 
qualifying for pupil premium. It was about being creative with pupil premium and 
finding what worked. Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown said the key was to identify pupil 
premium children without stigmatising them. One thing schools spent money on was 
developing language; if pupils did not have the language skills, they were unable to 
express their emotional state and that was why it was a barrier to learning. The 
Chairman stated he was action orientated and was looking for something that could 
move things forward and the language intervention could really help.

The head teachers all agreed that language was not always due to English being a 
second language. There were a number of children who had difficulties with language 
and there were a lot of parents that did not read to their children and conversations 
were functional. Parents were working longer hours so they were not around as much 
and children went to bed with an iPad. It was the early language skills, the face to face 
time with babies and it was about that happening before they even got to nursery or 
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school. Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown stated children in poverty were exposed to 13 million 
words by the time they reached school; it was 45 million words if the children were 
from middle class backgrounds. It was not just about speech and language, it was 
also about class aspirations and giving children goals. For children living in poverty, 
for every positive stroke on their targets, there were six negatives.

Parents attended Triple Three courses went as they wanted to be there, they were 
very informal and relaxed. Seminars were open to all and included routine tips such as 
bedtime routines. Children had targeted readers that read to them daily as they did not 
read at home. Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown explained dysfunctional families did not 
always monitor homework and it was recommended that one person follow those 
children through school for years like an aunt, it was a long term strategy. Marjorie 
Clementson said that she was targeting parents in the mornings to show how they 
could read to their children. The head teachers found that children went into year two 
and then parents stopped listening to their children read as they were able to read on 
their own. Some year three and four parents were unable to help with reading 
comprehension with their children.

Members noted that domestic violence was having a real impact and that even after 
the domestic violence had ended, as boys mature there are signs of the damage later 
on, it has a dramatic impact as a barrier to learning.

Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown stated there were parents on the periphery who weren’t 
affluent but did not qualify for pupil premium and this was recorded in her gap 
analysis. There was an implication that the teaching was not good but, she had not 
seen that as the teaching across the schools was excellent. The schools confirmed 
that they were finding recruitment very difficult and housing for key workers was vital. 
Schools also needed enough money to be able to maintain the levels of TAs in school.

The Director of Children’s Services stated there were approximately 3,000 children in 
the Borough that were either in need or in a pupil premium group. The Borough 
invested £500k in pupil premium in 2017. A discussion was required to see if the 
Borough should slide back to providing general support for schools or, to continue to 
do a few things that really worked such as training staff. The Senior Adviser (Early 
Years & Primary) stated more needed to be done before the children got to school. 
The head teachers agreed that there needed to be a complete culture change with a 
massive drive in health and social work to explain that it could not just be for schools 
to pick up on needs and difficulties.

Councillor Airey stated it would help to know who is eligible to receive pupil premium 
so the Borough knew where they were. The Intensive Family Support programme was 
useful but those that needed it did not use it because of the stigma. Councillor Airey 
wanted to know how the Borough cross referenced the data for pupil premium and the 
Intensive Family Support programme. The deputy head teach at Furze Platt said the 
school no longer received domestic violence reports from the police, that was a very 
good bit of joined up thinking. Triple P would work for schools but parents had to have 
the will to change; there also needed to be someone that worked across primary and 
secondary schools and helped with the transition. The Director of Children Services 
stated there needed to be set targets to show the Borough was working on 
disadvantaged pupils to get them up to the same level of non-disadvantaged children. 
He confirmed that every school had their action plans reviewed annually to check that 
measuring and progress were good. 
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The Chairman stated that he had heard that language was a barrier to learning during 
the meeting so it was possible to implement training to get morning people into 
schools and summer schools to help. The Senior Adviser (Early Years & Primary) 
commented that vulnerable children were at their most vulnerable during the school 
holidays so she would like to see summer schools set up. The children that attended 
would be able to have a proper meal and be exposed to language and other 
experiences, creating resilience through outdoor activities and improving literacy 
through film. The Director of children’s Services confirmed he would set up an action 
plan and carry out a costing exercise with Councillor Airey. 

Councillor Airey stated she wanted to see a summer school in place in Windsor, 
Maidenhead and Ascot and although that was quite a challenge, there could be a 
whole Borough Round Table events once per year. Bronwyn Hamilton-Brown 
suggested establishing groups and then work out how the should be run between 
them. Councillor Airey suggested linking up with the BCA and have an open day for 
primary and middle schools to raise aspirations. The Chairman wanted an update on 
progress to go to Cabinet later in the year. Councillor Airey stated KS2 and KS4 would 
be reported each quarter for Cabinet and could add that to Children’s Overview and 
Scrutiny Panel. She suggested working out the costs and taking that to the O&S Panel 
and to the next School Improvement Forum. The Chairman said he wanted to show 
the Borough was taking positive and direct action on improving outcomes for pupil 
premium children.

The meeting, which began at 5.00 pm, finished at 6.55 pm

CHAIRMAN……………………………….

DATE………………………………..........
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